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Minutes of a Meeting of Brundall Parish Council

Land Management Committee

Held on 13th May 2021 at 19:00 
By Zoom
	Present: Cllr Graham Abbott (Chairman), Cllr Gill Buckley, Cllr John Warne, Cllr Lawrence Britt

Parish Clerks: S Smyth, C Dickson
Member(s) of Land Management groups: Rob Aram, Sarah Sloan, John Fleetwood, Richard Farley, Tim Strudwick, Liz Clues, Stuart Harper

	
	Details
	Action

	LM-0339

	Apologies for Absence 
Cllr Mike Savory (illness)
	

	LM-0340
	Declarations of Disclosable (DPI) or Non-Disclosable Pecuniary Interests (NDPI)

None received.
	

	LM-0341
	Minutes of the Meeting 11th March 2021
The minutes were approved as accurate with 1 abstention.
	

	LM-0342
	Matters Arising

LM-0331 - wildlife camera - on hold.  The Police advice was that installation would be ok but the risk of it being stolen would be the Council’s.  The Friends of Cremer’s are trialling the shutters before taking a decision on a camera.
LM-0331 - liaison with the Beaver and Scout leaders regarding use of Cremer’s - completed
LM-0333 - bus shelter - a new shelter is on order but there is a 6 week lead-in time.  The insurance will cover the cost. 
[Cllr Britt joined the meeting]
	

	LM-0343
	Chairman’s Report given by Cllr Abbott
It is good to see things getting slowly back to something like normal. 
Cremer’s working parties are back in action. No doubt they are enjoying the social benefits of being able to meet again. Hopefully we can progress the watercourse project soon. On behalf of the Council I would like to thank them for their work down there.
It is good to see increased activity at the allotments, the growing season is gathering pace. And the Parkrun is recommencing very soon. 
The only thing we have seen an increase in over the last 12 months has been the littering and anti-social behaviour, probably a lot of it down to boredom, lockdown, and frustration. The most recent thing was a newly planted tree that was pulled out at the cemetery.  If we get any more incidents like this then it may be worth considering a motion activated wildlife camera.
	

	LM-0344
	Written Report from Brundall Allotment Association – Sarah Sloan
I am really pleased to announce that the work party has now completed the construction of the polytunnel, and that BAA has now made it available to members to trial for the rest of the season to see how best to use the interior space.  I hope to be able to show the Parish Clerk this new facility when she next visits.

The season is now properly underway with a lot of activity on site.  We were all thankful of the recent rain showers.  Our waiting list for plots is in the mid-twenties.  With this list in mind, we will be making members aware, that we will be checking that they are using their plots.  An unused or hardly used plot means that a person on the waiting list does not have an opportunity to become part of the community. 

The trial of a single dip tank has proved successful, and I am fully supporting Rob Aram’s request to extend the number of these, and to provide the funding requested.  I also fully support the move to extend the water taps on site to the eastern edge of our site.

 I have written separately to Sharon Smyth, about the BAA position concerning the rent review which will be part of this meeting.
	

	LM-0345

	Brundall Countryside Park – Tim Strudwick
No report received.
	

	LM-0346
	Written Report from the Friends of Cremer’s Meadow – Gill Buckley
Work has restarted on Friday mornings. The Friends are very pleased to be back working and meeting each other again – following Covid rules.

Further feedback has now been obtained from the Internal Drainage Board and this may add to the cost of the work on the southern sluice. We are awaiting an updated cost from the preferred contractor.

Discussions continue about the bridge to link Cremer’s with Marty’s Marsh. Norfolk Wildlife Trust have been contacted and will visit again to view the proposal ready for any future consultation with the Environment Agency. 
	

	LM-0347
	Written report from Richard Farley, Brundall Tree Warden
No report received.
	

	LM-0348
	Parkrun 
The community spirit that Brundall Parkrun is known for became even more evident as people started jogging regularly.  In June, to celebrate our 5th year, we put on a virtual relay and went up against Lingwood Parkrun with runners running from 9am to 9pm.  In October two of our regular park runners, The Millards, completed a marathon distance at the Countryside Park in aid of the charity Mind.

And through the heat, rain, wind and snow our park runners kept on logging their (not) parkruns, and for many weeks and months little old Brundall Parkrun has finished around the top ten mark nationally!
But nothing can replace a real group Parkrun at the Countryside Park.  Watching all ages running, jogging, walking, volunteering and supporting.  Supported by Yare Valley Churches providing much needed refreshments and hearing the post run chat and laughter, and feeling the warmth of the community spirit.

As we tentatively move towards the 5th June, we have a meeting of Run Directors this coming Saturday to make plans and to make sure that Brundall ticks all the appropriate boxes.
	

	LM-0349
	General Public Participation 

John Fleetwood reported the theft of a tree from the replanting at the Cemetery.  In a recent meeting with the Tree Council, DEFRA, Broadland and NCC they acknowledged tree thefts are quite common.  Plant nurseries can’t supply the trees that are wanted or needed and people have taken to stealing them.
A member of the public reported a rotten QR wooden footpath sign on Highfield Avenue.

No other public comments.
	

	LM-0350
	Rewilding in Brudall and the management of grass verges

The Clerk has been discussing the urban grass/verges with NCC. The Committee had agreed to experiment with Postwick Lane and Berryfields, although there isn’t much grass left on the left hand verge. Postwick Lane is a more useable area and a better test case. A template has been drafted of a letter for residents opposite and nearby, and signs will be put up. The intention is to cut the grass at the edge of the verge and leave the remainder to grow for the rest of the season.

BDC have received the initiative very well.  John Fleetwood reported that the grass area on Oak Hill will only be mown round the edge and the remainder left to rewild. The area on Deepdale has had one objector but it will still go ahead. Again mown round the edge, a bit of seed sown, and left to rewild. 

The Countryside Park already has a good policy in place.  Not all BPC land, owned or leased, is appropriate for rewilding.
The Clerk will contact the grass contractor to let them know.* As long as it doesn’t compromise road safety it is a good idea. The entrance to Berryfields is the historic avenue of an original entrance to a big house. There have been wildflowers there for 100 years.

Cllr Buckley suggested there might be a couple of suitable areas on the Pastures, at the front and back left.  The Clerk will contact the management company responsible for the green areas.*
	*Clerk

*Clerk

	LM-0351
	Committee Matters

Park Run

Parkrun will be recommencing on the 5th June, but this is dependent on all land owners giving permission.  The risk assessments are complete.  The course will be walked and checked for any issues, and any small holes will be filled.  The Parkrun co-ordinators are now Liz Clues and Stuart Harper.
Public Participation

Stuart Harper clarified that National Parkrun want all events to open at the same time to spread participants evenly.
	

	LM-0352
	Allotments 

There is £8,368.51 in the Allotment earmarked reserves.  The RFO suggested that there could be a reduction in rent for the next year.

The Committee discussed a rent holiday for a year but Brundall Allotment Association have 2 projects they would like to complete, which could cost £5,000 in total.

The Committee resolved to recommend to full Council a reduction in rent to £40 per annum for a full plot, and pro rata for smaller plots, for the rental year from 8th October 2021.
Public Participation

Rob Aram clarified that the dipping tank project is likely to cost £1,800, and the installation of the original taps cost £3,000.  
	

	LM-0353
	Cemetery 

After watching the last Remembrance service on Facebook a member of the public suggested that there could be better disabled access to the Shards.   A ramp up to the bench and then a path towards the Shard was the proposal put forward.
The Committee were in agreement that there should be access for all residents.  The Clerk will look into costings.*  Cllr Buckley suggested that a wheelchair user be consulted on what would work best.

Highways have amended the footpath next to the entrance to the Cemetery after access problems at the last Remembrance service.
Public Participation

None.
	*Clerk


	LM-0354
	Cremer’s Meadow

There may be additional costs for the watercourse work after the Internal Drainage Board suggested an amendment to the design.  The contractor has been contacted to advise on the cost implication.

The proposed bridge between Cremer’s Meadow and Marty’s Marsh was discussed.  The Clerks will contact Blofield PC to check on progress and ask them to formalise the request for a bridge so that the Council can formally respond.*  

Public Participation

None.
	*Clerks


	LM-0355
	Countryside Park

There is not a huge amount to do at the moment.  A relook at the original ideas for the Park should be done rather than looking for new ideas/projects.

The revised mowing plan, stopping before the trees in the woodland area is working, and reducing the amount of mowing in other areas is being looked at.  The overflow parking area will be mown so it can be used.  The path from the car park to the pedestrian entrance is currently 12m, this could be reduced to 5-6m.  Some grass near the central circular woodland clearing and paths is being cut too close to the trees.

The information sign should be progressed, to remind users what the Park can be used for.

A drainage pond or soak away is being considered for the South West corner of the Park.

Bee posts will be installed this year. Chestnut tree trunks dug into the ground for solitary bees, obtained from Broadland DC.

There are currently 3 benches that are very well used so there is a potential for a few more in suitable places.  Suggestions for locations would be welcome.  Higher up the Park might be preferred so that users have good views to enjoy, although some residents might also enjoy the opportunity to watch the trains pass by.  Cllr Buckley suggested it might be a good opportunity for Memorial Benches, or even local business sponsored benches.

Public Participation

None.
	

	LM-0356
	Smaller Areas (bus stops, play areas)

The opening up of the Youth Shelter was discussed. The Clerk had received an email from a farmer in South Burlingham offering to take the shelter away. 

The Clerks will contact the Police, church Youth workers, and the Memorial Hall for information, and the shelter will be opened up for a trial for 2 months.*  Notices regarding considerate and responsible use will be posted.  It will not be locked at night.
The quotes for the removal of parts of the shelter to open it up will be kept on file.  The broken bouncers currently being stored in the shelter will be removed and the Clerk will investigate selling for scrap metal.*

The Committee approved the Clerk sourcing quotes for repainting the swings and seesaw at the Memorial Hall.*
	*Clerks
*Clerk

*Clerk

	LM-0357
	Low Farm Wood

As it is nesting season no work is being undertaken.
Public Participation

John Fleetwood reported that he attended a meeting that included the Tree Council, DEFRA, FERA and NCC on the Sentinel Treescapes project.  As it is a County Farm site NCC might be able to help with any funding needed.
The Clerk will try again to get a response on a footpath to join up to the Pastures.*
	*Clerk

	LM-0358
	Church Fen

The lease has now been signed.  The Broads Authority required additional information as the Council does not have a seal.
	

	LM-0359
	Finance

Budgetary Update

The LM income and expenditure for 2020/21 and the year to date had been circulated to Councillors (see below) and was noted.  The overall Land Management budget for this year appears reduced due to the allotment income and expenditure being accounted for separately and any capital expenditure is in the asset management budget.
Allotment expenditure on more dip tanks will be discussed at the next full Council meeting.  Rob Aram will provide costings.*
	*R Aram

	LM-0359
	Clerk’s Correspondence

None additional received.
	

	LM-0360
	Items for the next Agenda

Quotes for repainting some of the play equipment

Youth Shelter
Water taps
	

	LM-0361

	Dates for the next meetings of the Land Management Committee

15th July 2021

30th September 2021

18th November 2021

13th January 2022

17th March 2022
	

	Signed as a true record …………………………………………….…….    Date ………………………… 


Land Management Accounts 2020/21
	Brundall Parish Allotments
	
	Countryside Park
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Expenditure
	rent
	787.50 
	
	Expenditure
	annual rent
	1,102.50 

	
	grass
	
	
	
	tree stake
	2.92 

	
	water
	442.20 
	
	
	grab bag (small)
	8.33 

	
	repairs
	90.90 
	
	
	1 tonne builders bag
	8.57 

	
	sundries
	19.99 
	
	
	
	

	
	cesspit
	 
	
	
	
	

	
	Total
	1,340.59 
	
	
	Total
	1,122.32 

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Income
	rent
	   (3,111.09)
	
	Income
	Forrestry Commission
	(167.72)

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Deficit / (Surplus)
	   (1,770.50)
	
	Deficit / (Surplus)
	954.60 

	Clerk's costs (approx)
	500.00 
	
	
	
	

	
	
	   (1,270.50)
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Repairs
	
	
	
	Land Management Expenses
	

	lawn mower
	
	90.90 
	
	Soap for toilet
	15.98 

	
	
	
	
	hand wipes for toilet
	7.50 

	
	
	
	
	keys for toilet
	7.50 

	
	
	
	
	dog poo bags
	
	59.95 

	
	
	90.90 
	
	toilet supplies
	67.98 

	Sundries
	
	
	
	Tree Warden tools (R Farley)
	310.68 

	padlock
	
	19.99 
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	469.59 

	
	
	19.99 
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Miscellaneous
	
	
	
	Total
	
	10,426.61 

	Bus Shelter Access
	160.00
	
	Cremer's
	
	3,218.85 

	
	
	160.00
	
	Land Management Spending
	13,645.46 

	
	
	
	
	Budget
	
	14,000.00 

	
	
	
	
	% of budget
	
	97%

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Play Equipment
	

	
	

	annual inspection
	      144.00 

	chains to lock play areas
	         17.47 

	Posts for bins in play area
	      125.50 

	purchase of 2 new bouncers
	      968.80 

	
	   1,255.77 

	Church Fen
	

	
	

	board walk wire
	        65.00

	tree reduction
	      200.00 

	heavy duty staples
	        12.99 

	ramp to bridge
	      160.00 

	board walk repair
	      967.00 

	tree survey
	      200.00 

	tree works
	      500.00 

	boardwalk repair
	      285.00 

	chicken wire for boardwalk
	      175.58 

	
	

	
	  2,565.57 

	
	

	Cemetery
	

	Water
	        54.69 

	tree survey
	      200.00 

	headstone maintenance
	      300.00 

	Rose bush removal
	      135.00 

	Compost for roses
	        36.00 

	tree works
	      310.00 

	soil removal
	      210.00 

	woodstain for bench
	        17.08 

	Accrual for sunken graves cost
	  2,000.00 

	Southern boundary trees & hedge
	      250.00 

	
	  3,512.77 

	
	

	Cemetery Income
	(7,074.00)


	Cremer's Meadow 2020-21 Expenditure and Income

	
	
	
	NWT Grant
	Cables Donation
	Donation Other
	Precept Expenditure

	Balance b/f
	
	
	5.83 
	254.56 
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Barn door lock repair
	91.13 
	
	
	
	
	91.13 

	Barn door lock repair
	10.00 
	
	
	
	
	10.00 

	Padlock
	18.33 
	
	
	
	
	18.33 

	BADCOG donation
	40.00 
	
	
	
	
	40.00 

	Step Ladder
	47.00 
	
	
	
	
	47.00 

	paint
	11.00 
	
	
	
	
	11.00 

	Cut & Clear
	75.00 
	
	
	
	
	75.00 

	Bowsaw blades & tree stump killer
	26.39 
	
	
	
	
	26.39 

	Donation received
	(200.00)
	
	
	
	(200.00)
	

	Tree works - poplar
	100.00 
	
	
	
	
	100.00 

	Watercourse permit
	50.00 
	
	
	
	
	50.00 

	Accrual for water course works
	2,500.00 
	
	
	
	
	2,500.00 

	Removal of Silver Birch and reduce
	250.00 
	
	
	
	
	250.00 

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 

	Total
	3,018.85 
	
	0.00 
	0.00 
	(200.00)
	3,218.85 

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Balances remaining
	
	
	5.83 
	254.56 
	200.00 
	


Land Management Accounts 2021/22 to date
	Brundall Parish Allotments
	
	Countryside Park
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Expenditure
	rent
	393.75 
	
	Expenditure
	annual rent
	551.25 

	
	grass
	
	
	
	
	

	
	water
	17.10 
	
	
	
	

	
	repairs
	0.00 
	
	
	
	

	
	sundries
	
	
	
	
	

	
	cesspit
	 
	
	
	
	

	
	Total
	410.85 
	
	
	Total
	551.25 

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Income
	rent
	               -   
	
	Income
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Deficit / (Surplus)
	   410.85 
	
	Deficit / (Surplus)
	551.25 

	Clerk's costs (approx)
	500.00 
	
	
	
	

	
	
	    910.85 
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	Play Equipment
	

	Land Management Expenses
	
	
	
	

	Tree Warden first aid kit
	14.23 
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	               -   

	
	
	14.23 
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	Total
	
	689.31 

	
	
	
	
	Cremer's
	
	16.67 

	
	
	
	
	Land Management Spending
	705.98 

	
	
	
	
	Budget
	
	8,580.00 

	
	
	
	
	% of budget
	
	8%

	
	
	
	
	
	
	


	Church Fen
	

	
	

	
	

	
	              -   

	Cemetery
	

	
	

	Water
	

	bench fixings
	      23.83 

	removal of barbed wire
	   100.00 

	
	

	
	      123.83 

	
	

	Cemetery Income
	0.00 


	Cremer's Meadow 2021-22 Expenditure and Income
	
	
	

	
	
	
	NWT Grant
	Cables Donation
	Donation Other
	Precept Expenditure

	Balance b/f
	
	
	5.83 
	254.56 
	200.00
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Saw horse
	16.67 
	
	
	
	
	16.67 

	
	
	
	
	
	
	0.00 

	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 

	Total
	16.67 
	
	0.00 
	0.00 
	0.00 
	16.67 

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Balances remaining
	
	
	5.83 
	254.56 
	200.00 
	


	Brundall Parish Allotments
	

	
	
	
	

	Expenditure
	rent
	393.75 
	

	
	grass
	
	

	
	water
	17.10 
	

	
	repairs
	
	

	
	sundries
	
	

	
	cesspit
	 
	

	
	Total
	410.85 
	

	
	
	
	

	Income
	rent
	               -   
	

	
	
	
	

	
	Deficit / (Surplus)
	    410.85 
	

	Clerk's costs (approx)
	500.00 
	

	
	
	    910.85 
	

	
	
	
	

	Repairs
	
	
	

	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	

	
	
	0.00 
	

	Sundries
	
	
	

	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	

	
	
	0.00 
	

	
	
	
	

	EMR as at 1.4.21
	
	8,368.51 

	Add: income
	
	0.00 
	

	Less: expenditure
	(410.85)
	

	
	
	
	

	EMR Current Balance
	
	7,957.66 


Minutes of the Meeting of Brundall Parish Council Land Management Committee Held 13th May 2021 by Zoom

